Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Trenton Town Council held on Tuesday November 6, 2018 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.




[bookmark: _GoBack]Minutes of the Regular Trenton Town Council Meeting held on Tuesday November 6, 2018 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.
		
Present:                Mayor		Lynn Payne
	Councilmembers	Glade Brough
		Rachelle Ludwinski			
Kim Hatch
Clerk			Macall Smith	
Excused			Stacey Wangsgard

Guests:	Casey Spackman, Randy Udy, Glade Griffin, Mike Spackman, Mark Spackman, Roger Spackman, Rhonda Spackman, Andrew Sparks, Deputy Floyd Powell Cache County Animal Control Officer, Tom Roark and Alice Sparks.

Mayor Payne welcomed those in attendance and called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  

Approval of Agenda
[bookmark: _Hlk509995127]COUNCILMEMBER BROUGH MOTIONED THAT THE MEETING AGENDA BE APPROVED AS OUTLINED. COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION, WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Approval of Meeting Minutes
Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the October 9, 2018 Regular Town Council meeting minutes noting that the flag pole discussed should have been at the cemetery and not at the park.  COUNCILMEMBER BROUGH MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE OCTOBER 9, 2018 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES WITH THE NOTED CHANGE.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Public Comment
Tom Roark discussed the trees that are along Main Street and 50 West.  Mayor Payne stated that he is looking into removal of the trees along 50 West.  Mr. Roark stated that his garbage was not picked this week because of the trees.  This would allow the garbage trucks to collect Roark’s garbage without having to deal with the trees.  Mayor Payne stated that he is also looking at having the trees along the roadside near 29 North Center removed.  Mr. Roark also asked if the town had any plans to do maintenance along 50 West.  He stated that the road is in poor condition and he thought the town would want to keep the road in good shape due to the proximity to the park.  He also questioned if the overflowing splitter boxes owned by West Cache Canal and located on the town park were contributing to the degrading of the road.  He stated that he splitter boxes run over during irrigation system.  Councilmember Brough stated that he would like to hold off on the pot holes near Main Street and 50 West until it is determined what is going to be done with West Caches pipe that runs under the parking lot driveway.  Glade Griffin expressed some concern about trees overhanging near his house at 275 North Main.  Mayor Payne stated that he has looked at this tree as well and noted that Trenton will have to do tree trimming in phases.

Deputy Powell Cache County Animal Control officer- Kitty Haven 
Deputy Powell introduced himself as the Animal Control officer for Cache County.  It was noted that Trenton has an Animal Control contract with the County.  He discussed Kitty Haven, a cat shelter in Trenton and issues that have arisen between the shelter and the neighbors.  He stated that he was called with a complaint in January of 2017 regarding Kitty Haven he found the shelter to be contained, he took pictures and the cats seemed happy and contained.  In September of this year Casey Spackman called animal control on behalf of himself and his father, Mark Spackman.  They were complaining that the cats were not contained and running loose on their property.  The Spackman’s noted that the cats were defecating in tractors located on the Spackman’s property.  He passed out some documentation for the Council to review.  He summed the issue up by stating that on his first visit the cats were pretty much contained but on the most recent visit in September a lot of the cats were outside running loose.  In his investigation of the issue Deputy Powell stated that he has driven by 6 times recently and in 5 of the 6 times there were cats running loose outside.  Deputy Powell stated that Melissa Cowley, the owner of Kitty Haven, claims that the cats are being dropped off and are not part of the cat sanctuary.  Deputy Powell stated that the problem is that Ms. Cowley is feeding the cats, and there is an unstated rule that by feeding an animal you accept ownership of the animal.  He noted that there are anywhere from 30 to 80 cats inside the barn.  H stated that her business license has lapsed.  He stated that if the cats are contained, she is okay to run the shelter/sanctuary, but if she is feeding the wild animals, which he guesses are at least 30 cats running loose, there is a problem.  He asked the council what direction they would like him to take on the matter.  He suggested that there needs to be some sort of a regulation on the number of cats running loose outside the shelter.   He recommended that the Council require that she not put any food outside the barn.  The Council discussed what to do about the cats running loose here in Trenton.  It was noted that Ms. Cowley’s website states that she has the cats spay/ neutered that are in her shelter and they are for sale.  Mayor Payne asked if the County would come get the cats running loose outside.  Deputy Powell stated that the County has 4 traps that they are willing to use to help remove the cats.  Mayor Payne asked for suggestions from Deputy Powell what to do about the feral cats in town.  Casey Spackman shared pictures and information about how the cats are damaging his property.  He stated that there are large piles of cat feces in their shop and property along with a strong ammonia smell from the animals.  He also stated that the cats drag cat food cans onto their property.  The council reviewed pictures showing large piles of kitty litter cans and other debris scattered around the shelter.  Mayor Payne stated that his greatest concern is what to do about the wild cats running loose in the neighborhood and being fed by Ms. Cowley.  Deputy Powell stated that the County does not impound cats.  He did state that they will relocate the animals.  He did state that situations like this the county can get involved.  The Council discussed if the issue would fall under the town’s nuisance ordinance.  Mayor Payne expressed his belief that everyone agreed there was a problem with the cats running wild, he asked Deputy Powell what could be done about the issue.  Deputy Powell stated that first she needed to stop feeding the cats outside.  Which he agreed he would five her notice off.  He also recommended that the town required her to update her business license as well as cleaning up the mess of accumulated can food cans and litter box containers.  Mayor Payne asked what the consequences of her non-compliance would be.  Deputy Powell stated that he would investigate the issue, but he was unsure if there was a citation for this problem.  It was asked if it was legal to shoot a cat on your own property.  Deputy Powell stated that it was legal, but that it would have to be in the act of causing damage.  Mayor Payne would like to see the loose cats trapped and taken to a shelter that would accept them.  Councilmember Hatch asked if there was a limit to the number of cats that you could have in your house.  Deputy Powell stated that Wellsville has passed an ordinance limiting the number of cats to 3 in a household.  Deputy Powell reiterated that if you feed a cat or dog, they are considered your animal.  Glade Griffin suggested adding cats to the Zoning Ordinance similar to what the town has done with other animals.  Mayor Payne suggested that the town set some rules for the number of cats allowed in a confined space.  He asked for a motion stating that an ordinance be drafted stating that a household could have 3 cats, and a confined space of 10 x 10 allowing 5 cats.  The Council discussed that Melissa Cowley is required to meet certain regulations and have a current business license.  Mayor Payne stated that he would head up obtaining information prior to next month in preparation for drafting an ordinance.  The Council asked Deputy Powell to inform Melissa Cowley that she must comply with no feeding cats outside, cleaning up the trash created from the shelter as well as bringing in no new cats to the shelter.

West Cache Canal discussion- Randy Udy 
Randy Udy, Glade Griffin and Mike Spackman were in attendance at tonight’s meeting to discuss replacing West Cache pipe that runs under the parking lot at the park.  Mr. Udy stated that the pipe running under the parking lot has collapsed resulting in the cement barricades at the park.  Mayor Payne stated that he originally offered to purchase one section of the pipe if West Cache would provide the labor for the project.  West Cache declined the offer and are at the meeting tonight to try and negotiate an agreement for repairing the issue.  Mayor Payne stated that in his research he has feels that any work other than the 20-foot section of pipe is West Cache Canal maintenance.  Mike Spackman talked about the origins of the pipe, he suggested that it was originally installed with a collaboration of the town, canal company and the LDS church.  Randy Udy asked if he were to dig up the pipe and leave an open ditch would the town be okay with that.  Mayor Payne stated that he was not okay with that and that in his research he feels confident that West Cache must replace the pipe with pipe.  Mr. Udy asked who would be responsible for replacing the town’s splitter box if it were to crack while the old pipe was being repaired.  Mayor Payne stated that it would be West Cache’s responsibility.  The issue was discussed.  Mr. Udy asked who would be responsible for the asphalt that is torn up.  The Council stated that the asphalt would be part of the repair.  West Cache asked if it would be okay if they put some gravel down on the road South of the park.  Mayor Payne referred to the letter sent out to West Cache board members and Trenton Town Council members.  Mayor Payne asked for a proposal from the Council.  Councilmember Ludwinski measured the driveway and found that it to be 25 feet and 6 inches.  The schematics of the project was discussed.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO PURCHASE 20 FEET OF PIPE WITH THE STIPULATION OF ALLOWING FOR A DECISION BETWEEN CONCRETE AND DOUBLE-RIBBED PIPE WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE PIPE AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.  Councilmember Wangsgard noted that the town will be responsible for asphalt if West Cache will commit to put down some good road base.  She also noted that this is a good will gesture not a statement of obligation by the town.

Discussion regarding paying off water loan early
Mayor Payne suggested that the town pay off the loan with a balance of $27,000.  COUNCILMEMBER BROUGH MOVED TO PAY OFF THE LOAN OF $27000 WITH COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBER IN ATTENDNACE VOTING AYE. 

Consideration of unused cemetery plots- cemetery beautification
Councilmember Ludwinski reviewed information regarding the unused cemetery plots at the cemetery.  She stated that there were 14 plots with no recent activity.  She stated that the lots discussed had no activity for at least 60 years.  Mayor Payne stated that he would like to move forward with the process of reclaiming them.  COUNCILMEMBER BROUGH MOVED TO BEGIN THE PROCESS OF RECLAIMING UNUSED CEMETERY WITH COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING.

Discussion regarding youth council
The Council asked Clerk Smith to write a letter to Jade McKendrick and Kami Egan asking them to help set up a Youth Council in Trenton.  

Parks/Cemetery update
The Council discussed the flag pole at the cemetery.  The discussed the ability to pull the old flag pole and put a new one 25-30 feet tall in the existing hole or sliding a new one over the current pole.  Councilmember Hatch as given the assignment of contacting Paul Wangsgard to make sure that heavy equipment can access the location.
The Council discussed removal of the old playground equipment in preparation for the new equipment to be installed in the next few weeks.  Councilmember Hatch stated that her husband was willing to remove the equipment for $950.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO APPROVE KIRT HATCH REMOVING THE OLD EQUIPMENT AT A COST OF $950 AND PROOF OF COMMERCIAL LIABLITY PIPE COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.  

Water update
Mayor Payne asked about the repairs that needed to be done on the water system as required by the the recent sanitary survey.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that all of the major items have been taken care of and all that remains are some smaller issues that won’t have a big impact on the survey but will be done as soon as possible.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that there is less water coming in this year than there was last year.  This was a result of the sheep grazing on top of the Big Birch and having to turn the water out to ensure that the water wasn’t contaminated.  She stated that Amalga has been having issues with their water pumps as a result Trenton has been flowing water to them to help Amalga with this problem.  She shared an update on what is happening at the Interconnect building, stating that when the building froze a few years ago something may have gone wrong and the data is not available to track water used by Amalga.  She also stated that she is going to discuss splitting the utility bills for the interconnect with Amalga.  Mayor Payne asked about the hydrant that is near the Interconnect and owned by the Rinderknecht’s, questioning if it has been locked.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she has plans to lock it in the next month or so.  She passed out the Drinking Water Source Protection Ordinance.  She would like to hold a public hearing at next months meeting to adopt this ordinance.  She let the Council know that she will be working with Jake Wood, of Rural water, to obtain funding to fence the springs and perhaps do a redevelopment of the final spring owned by the town.  She asked Clerk Smith to begin the procedure to hold the public hearing.

Roads update
Councilmember Brough stated that he would like to see an Ordinance stating that we are requiring boring to be done on all pipe installation for 18-inch pipe or smaller.

Planning & Zoning update
Councilmember Wangsgard discussed the issue of long-term RV trailers using a residential home and hooking up to the town’s water system.

Adjournment	
There being no further business to come before the Council, COUNCILMEMBER BROUGH MOVED TO ADJORN THE MEETING AT 9:28 PM WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.


____________________________________
Macall Smith, Town Clerk/Recorder


___________________________________________
Lynn Payne, Mayor

Approved________________________
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